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SABBSA- Believing the Bible from the first verse
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We at SABBSA hope that you had an enjoyable Memorial day, and hope that you took a moment that day to reflect on what our veterans have done for us. The simple freedom to have this newsletter, to debate Creation and Evolution, to worship as we wish and more were all secured with the blood of our veterans. If you are one of them, we thank you! This month’s Communiqué will focus on our summer initiative to offer and publicize a new presentation especially for today’s churches. We will also review some current events and our last meeting.
Creation in the Bible and Answers to Kids Most asked Questions
We have reported before the startling findings of the Beemer Report which are central to the book “Already Gone.”  Here is a brief review of those findings:
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In the first scientific study of its kind, the “Beemer Report” reveals startling facts discovered through surveys of a thousand 20–29 year olds, who used to attend evangelical churches on a regular basis, but have since left it behind. The results are shocking:

· Those who faithfully attend Sunday School are more likely to leave the church than those who do not. 

· Those who regularly attend Sunday School are more likely to believe that the Bible is less true. 

· Those who regularly attend Sunday School are actually more likely to defend that abortion and gay marriage should be legal. 

· Those who regularly attend Sunday School are actually more likely to defend premarital sex. 
· We are losing our kids not in college, but in middle school! 
· We now have independent data that our largest protestant denomination, the Southern Baptists, experienced their smallest amount of baptisms in 23 years.

· For the first time in 50 years of polling, the number of people who claimed to be of Christian faith in America declined by 10% from 1999 to 2009
In response to this data we are going to offer a program for churches entitled “Creation in the Bible and Answers to Kids Most asked Questions.” The Bible says that we all must “be prepared” to defend our faith. However, too many of our Sunday School teachers of youngsters, laymen and even clergy have no clue how to answer such questions as: Where did Cain’s wife come from?; Is there any proof for the Noahic flood or is it all a mythical story?; The same question is asked regarding the Babel story?; What happened to the dinosaurs in a Biblical view of history?; and Doesn’t distant starlight prove the Universe is older than the bible would suggest? These are just a few adult stumpers which our kids in middle school can start asking as their public school science curricula presents data to them.  

We need to be prepared with answers for our kids, and for those doubting within our own ranks of adults. This new teaching provides those answers, and more.  It will not only enlighten the laymen, but encourage clergy that they need not feel they have to compromise or defer discussions of Bible history to supposed scientific contradictions. It will empower our Sunday School teachers with both answers to frequently held questions of early youth and give them places to go to find answers when kids come up with other more unique questions. Remember as the late Art Linkletter used to say, “Kids say the darndest things.” While that can be amusing, their questions can be dangerous to their faith. Remember that author Dale Brown turned from his faith when he asked his pastor about evolution and the Big Bang, and his only response from the clergyman was “good boys don’t ask such questions.” We have to be better prepared with answers than that.
We challenge our SABBSA partners to take this editorial to your pastor, discipleship training director, church education minister, or Sunday School director and ask them to invite us to your church to help prepare your congregation for this challenge of our modern age. 

Current Events
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On the evolution front there has been a lot of print recently about new research which says that we have Neanderthal DNA remnants in us. For the creationist this is no surprise, but just what our model predicts. It is our belief that Neanderthals are remains of the oldest humans, which lived to extreme ages. We would expect our DNA to be their DNA. The differences which scientists find in Neanderthal DNA and modern humans are the results of thousands of years of mutation and truncation selection. So what the mainstream sees as exciting new data, we see as confirmation of what our model says!

A Connecticut court has now ruled that a small township school district cannot hold their commencement activities in a local church as they have been doing for the past two years. This in spite of the fact the district offered to cover up all crosses and religious symbols during its use. This is both an example of the continued “DeFaithing of America” and how our courts go to ridiculous ends to ensure the sanitization of God from public life, even though that was never the framers’ intent! This ruling is especially injurious since they were using this church since it was the one facility in their small town with sufficient room and at the right price to meet the needs of the school district. Thus, once again, liberal ideology trumps common sense. As pointed out before, this theme of “DeFaithing” in America has led to among other things the exclusion of creation teaching in our schools.
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News with ICR
As always I would recommend reading the monthly edition of Acts & Facts from the Institute for Creation Research (ICR). The June edition has another article written by former SABBSA board member Dr. Randy Guliuzza on “The Mind Behind the Design: Unraveling Life’s Plans and Specifications.” Dr. Guliuzza has become a regular fixture in Acts & Facts with fascinating articles from his perspectives as a medical doctor. We pray that God will continue to bless his ministry and we pray for his wife June who is struggling with cancer. 

There are several other articles of interest in Acts & Facts including articles on Evaporites, Human Language Development, Common Ancestry and others. But, two of the articles are of special interest. 
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“Creation by Evolution” – Satan’s Newest Attack!
 The first article to catch my eye was entitled “Creation by Evolution” and chronicles the new movement by Dr. Bruce Waltke (pictured at left) and the BioLogos Foundation. Their “ministry” asserts that they are “ardent believers in the infallibility of scripture as to its authority and that scripture is inerrant as to its source.” Yet they also insist to “believe that creation by the process of evolution is a tenable Biblical position, and as represented by BioLogos, the best Christian apologetic to defend Genesis 1-3 against its critics.” Dr. Waltke’s position seems to be that we cannot take a literal inerrancy stance since the world will dismiss us out of hand as silly or ignorant. 
The article by Henry Morris III lists several dangers of this new theological push including: BioLogos is preparing to develop and market science curricula for home schoolers based on these flawed tenants; they are paying Christian high school teachers to attend seminars in California teaching this theology; BioLogos is launching an ad campaign to pastors to tell them that it is okay to believe in evolution and teach it to your church!; and threatens to further divide Christians as it could multiply the number of people who identify themselves as born again believers in Christian schools and seminaries who question the accuracy and of the Genesis accounts! To read Dr. Morris’ full article go to http://www.icr.org/aaf 
ICR’s Day in Court – an update

The other article that caught my eye in Acts & Facts was an update on ICR’s struggles in court with the state of Texas over offering Masters of Science Degrees in Texas. This struggle mirrors their fight in the courts in California 20 years ago, in which they prevailed in court and forced California to allow them to offer Masters of Science Degrees. ICR filed two “cases in 2009 to pursue both federal and state remedies.” 
The federal lawsuit focuses on “viewpoint discrimination” and is scheduled for trial in July. This case is a form of freedom of speech (First Amendment) and academic freedom case. 
The state lawsuit however, focuses on the testimony of the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board (and its Chairman) which banned the ICR graduate school from offering the degrees after its own evaluation team approved ICR’s application. In his deposition, the chairman made the rather mind boggling statements over and over that he was “not a scientist, did not know the definition of science, but that what ICR would be offering was not science, but religion.” These statements may trigger a Texas state law (the Texas Religious Freedom Restoration Act of 1999) which says that “if a form of Texas government discrimination is based on improper interference with religious liberty, the interference can be remedied by a trial judge. This case will move forward in August. 
When I was in Houston last week, Frank Mayo had asked me if I knew anything new in the ICR case and we agreed that neither of us had heard anything new in months. Here is word that is not only definitive and new, but shows that ICR has one more avenue of appeal available to it than it did when it prevailed in California 20 years ago. All of this very encouraging, but we continue to ask you to pray for this whole situation. Please to go http://www.icr.org/article/5365 to read the full article on this struggle in the courts.
5th year with FEAST
We are proud to announce that for the fifth year in a row our friends at FEAST have asked us to do their special events science workshops for them this year. We will have details next month on the format and content of these workshops. We thank FEAST for their faith in us and value the opportunity to serve them and our community in this way.
A Look at the Creation Ministry in Houston
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On May 27th at Houston’s First Baptist, we were invited to share the “Creation and the Courts” Power Point presentation with the Greater Houston Creation Association (GHCA). My wife and SABBSA board members Harry and Christy Jackson joined myself on this trip. “Creation and the Courts” covers the history of how we very incrementally moved from a nation in which only creation could be taught in the public schools in 1925, to today where only evolution can be taught in public schools. It also investigated the overarching theme which guided all of the court proceedings which was and is the systematic sanitizing of God and Christian religion from American public life (the "DeFaithing" of America). This talk was very well received by the crowd at GHCA. 
I must compliment our fellow organization on several fronts. They have a little better attendance on average at their monthly meetings than we do. The people in attendance were knowledgeable and ardent enthusiasts for the creation message and that of America returning to its Christian roots. Their leader, Mr. Frank Mayo is a man of sound judgment who sees to it (as I hope we do) that their organization is kept abreast of current events in the creation field, and advises them of stories which may be misrepresented in the media such as the supposed finding of the Ark recently and the truth of what happened in Austin with the state history curriculum. 
Like our organization they have several professional people in their group. I met at least three engineers. That seems familiar as we have three engineers in our group. Engineers by their very make up want to understand how things work and design them to work better. As designers and manufacturers, they better than anyone else know that structured systems which function well don’t happen by accident. They are painstakingly designed by intelligence!  It may be those very attributes which draw them to the creation controversy and give them special insight into this cause. 
Whatever the reasons for their zeal, it was good to meet the varied people within the Houston group. We often get the feeling that we are alone in this fight since we carry on with so few here in the San Antonio area, with only occasional contact with national groups which we can count on both hands. But, as one member pointed out to me when I expressed this thought, remember how Elijah felt the same way (that he was alone in his belief) and God told him in I Kings 19:18 that there were 7000 other believers who were faithful. That was news for Elijah to keep the faith and GHCA gave me hope for the future of Harris County and our nation. GHCA does some things differently which we can learn from and which I will discuss with our board at this month’s meeting. Thanks again to Frank Mayo and GHCA for their hospitality. 
Incidentally, our old friend chemist John Pendleton will be with GHCA on Thursday, June 17th and give a talk entitled “All, All, All About Dinosaurs.”
Our May Meeting featured a new Creation Cosmology

Our May SABBSA meeting featured Mr. Frank Mayo, the president of GHCA who was treating us to a lecture on The Carmeli-Hartnett Creation cosmology before I returned the favor for them two weeks later. As Frank mentioned to me, it is fascinating how few people know about this cosmology in light of the fact that it fits the cosmological data better than both the Big Bang theory and Russell Humphreys’ work.
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This theory allows for a young earth and a scenario where the light from distant stars can get to us in a short period of time from our relativistic point of view. This cosmology says that there is a center to the universe and our galaxy may be near it (A reversal on Copernican thinking). It also explains the maintaining of spiral galaxies shapes far better than the Big Bang cosmology. It predicted an expanding universe two years before data was presented in conventional astronomy which supported this belief. Its supporting equations have far fewer random variables (fudge factors) than the Big Bang cosmology. It does all this without the fictional dark matter and dark energy on which the current cosmologies depend to explain and expanding universe.
 In spite of all these advantages, this cosmology has gone almost completely unnoticed in the field. Even Mary Jo Nutting and our own PhD. Astronomer Dr. Harris had not heard of it, even though he has had thoughts along many of these same lines. How this cosmology is being ignored in the field harkens back to the scripture which says in Romans 1:22 “Although they claimed to be wise, they became fools.” This refers to the carnal mind which eschews God’s direction and looks to its own wisdom. That may be the true dark matter in the universe!
If you want to know more about this cosmology, Frank Mayo recommends: the books Dismantling the Big Bang and Starlight, Time, and the New Physics; and DVD titles including Hubble, Bubble, Big Bang In Trouble, Starlight, Time and the New Physics and In The Middle Of The Action.
Next Meeting: Tuesday, June 8, 2010, at 7 pm 
Based upon Proverbs 26:4 and 5, Dr. Jason Lisle delivers his presentation in the video, "The Ultimate Proof of Creation...Resolving the Origins Debate" (58 minutes). This seminar summarizes his book of the same name. It is a 4 DVD set and we will be viewing the fourth and culminating video in the set. Dr. Carl Williams has a few copies of the book for those interested in reading it prior to the video.  As always we will meet at the Jim’s Restaurant at the corner of San Pedro and Ramsey. We invite the public to attend and welcome their fellowship as we explore God’s creation.
